EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES AUTHORITY – A Public Trust

Board of Trustees Meeting

Wednesday, October 24, 2012 

EMSA Corporate Offices

1111 Classen Dr., OKC, OK 73103

1417 N. Lansing Ave., Tulsa, OK 74106

Minutes:

NOTICE AND AGENDA for the meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Emergency Medical Services Authority, a Public Trust, was posted October 23, 2012 in the offices of the City Clerk of Oklahoma City at 8:04 am, and with the City Clerk of the City of Tulsa on October 23, 2012 at 
8:37 am, more than 24 hours prior to the time set for the meeting.

A quorum was not yet present, but the meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Ms. Lillian Perryman, who stated the items which need to be voted on would be addressed later in the meeting, once a quorum was present.
TRUSTEES PRESENT



OTHERS PRESENT







Steve Williamson, EMSA

Mr. Gary Marrs




Kent Torrence, EMSA
Mr. Clay Bird  




Angie Lehman, EMSA
Mr. Phil Lakin 




Ann Laur, EMSA

Mr. Mark Joslin




Frank Gresh, EMSA
Ms. Lillian Perryman




Kelli Bruer, EMSA

Mr. Larry Stevens




Tracy Johnson, EMSA

Dr. Ed Shadid





John Peterson, Paramedics Plus

Mr. Joe Hodges




Lara O’Leary, Paramedics Plus








Jim Orbison, Riggs/Abney








Michael Brink, Management Review Office








Kari Culp, Schnake/Turnbo/Frank
James Blocker, Oklahoma City FD

Ziva Branstetter, Tulsa World

Kristen Hughes, McGladrey & Pullen, LLP
TRUSTEES ABSENT





Dr. Jim Rodgers, Dr. Jeff Goodloe
CONSENT AGENDA
1.       Approval of Regular Board Minutes of September 26, 2012
Upon motion made by Mr. Marrs and seconded by Mr. Stevens, the Board of Trustees voted to approve the Regular Board Minutes of September 26, 2012. 
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AYE:
Mr. Gary Marrs, Mr. Joe Hodges, Mr. Larry Stevens, Ms. Lillian Perryman,
Mr. Mark Joslin, Mr. Clay Bird
NAY:  None

ABSTENTION:   None
ABSENT:   Dr. Ed Shadid, Mr. Phil Lakin, Dr. Jim Rodgers
REGULAR AGENDA
1. Chairman’s Report
None.
2. Chief Financial Officer’s Report


Mr. Kent Torrence presented an overview of the financial statements for the three months ending September 30, 2012. The Eastern Division had a YTD loss of $132 thousand compared to a budgeted loss of $240 thousand. The Western Division had a YTD net loss of $1,619 thousand compared to a budgeted net loss of $2,290 thousand. The YTD collection rate for the Eastern Division was 50.0% compared to a budgeted collection rate of 48.0%. The YTD collection rate for the Western Division was 47.0% compared to a budgeted collection rate of 46.0%. The Eastern Division had 747 more emergency transports than budgeted YTD, and 41 less non-emergency transports than budgeted. The Western Division had 345 more emergency transports than budgeted YTD, and 410 more non-emergency transports than budgeted.



Mr. Torrence then reviewed Accounts Receivable Aging, Past Due Accounts Receivable, and Cash Receipts and Disbursements for both the eastern and western divisions.

There were no questions from the board regarding Mr. Torrence’s presentation.

3. Presentation of Audited Financial Statements for the Year Ended June 30, 2012 by    McGladrey & Pullen, LLP
Ms. Hughes presented a summary of the fiscal year 2012 audit results. She noted that in comparing EMSA’s revenue, results were consistent from 2012 to 2011, with the only difference reflecting the change in the Tulsa City Ordinance, allowing the City of Tulsa to keep all funds received from the city’s utility program until such time that EMSA proves a cash need and requests funds. At that time, the City of Tulsa remits the amount requested to EMSA. The ordinance doesn’t change the fact that the funds from the utility program are 
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received by EMSA, rather it just makes an impact on when the revenue is recognized through the financials. 

In comparing EMSA’s expenses year over year from 2012 to 2011, there were no significant changes, and results were very consistent from one year to the next.
Ms. Hughes also reviewed EMSA’s net assets, showing the breakout of funds invested in capital assets and the amount of unrestricted assets used for operating purposes.
Ms. Hughes reported that McGladrey Pullen went through the results in accordance with government auditing standards. Internal controls were reviewed, and EMSA was found to be in compliance with laws and regulations, with no significant efficiencies or material weaknesses found. McGladrey Pullen issued an unqualified opinion for the audit, stating there were no major findings, no disagreements with management and no difficulty in getting the audit completed.

Due to grants received by EMSA, an OMB Circular A-133 Single Audit was completed to provide additional analysis, as required. McGladrey Pullen also issued an unqualified opinion on the grant audit, meaning there were no major findings or difficulties.

Upon motion made by Mr. Stevens and seconded by Mr. Marrs, the Board of Trustees voted to accept the Audited Financial Statements for the year Ended June 30, 2012, by McGladrey & Pullen, LLP. 

AYE:
Ms. Lillian Perryman, Dr. Ed Shadid, Mr. Clay Bird, Mr. Joe Hodges, 
Mr. Mark Joslin, Mr. Gary Marrs, Mr. Larry Stevens
NAY:  None

ABSTENTION:   None

ABSENT:   Mr. Phil Lakin, Dr. Jim Rodgers
4. President’s Report
Mr. Williamson briefly reviewed the compliance and exclusion reports for the month of September, 2012. Both the eastern and western divisions were in compliance in all categories. There were no areas of discrimination in either division. With EMSA’s rising volume, it speaks highly of our service to continue to meet compliance standards.
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A. MRO Matrix

Mr. Williamson stated he had prepared a matrix at Mr. Lakin’s request, and sent it to Mr. Michael Brink with the City of Tulsa’s Management Review Office for his review and suggestions. Mr. Brink made some changes and the resulting matrix is now ready. The matrix gives a good overview of each item listed in the MRO Review report, indicates whether EMSA is in agreement with each item, the stage of completion, and next steps.
B. Return Mail

Mr. Williamson had Ms. Angela Lehman prepare a slide reflecting the number of statements mailed and the percentage of those statements returned. Mr. Williamson believes EMSA is well within the normal range of the industry standard with return mail percentages. However, EMSA is working to decrease the percentage of returned mail. The prepared slide gives a good benchmark for comparison purposes as we go into the future. 
C. MRO Report, Item 7C, “EMSA should re-assess the point at which accounts are turned over to Works & Lentz”

Mr. Williamson explained again that EMSA regularly benchmarks its staff with other “High Performance Systems”. Ms. Lehman, EMSA’s Vice President of Financial Services, recently attended a meeting in which she met with staff from other cities with similar systems. One of the items explored at the meeting was the percentage of accounts each city is turning to collections.
EMSA turns an average of 20% of its total accounts to collections, a full 10 percentage points less than the industry average of 30%. Mr. Williamson believes this is a good indicator that EMSA’s staff is effectively working the accounts, gaining as much revenue as possible before turning to collections.
D. KPI
Mr. Williamson reviewed a chart of KPI’s (Key Performance Indicators) with the Board. There are about 15 KPI’s he would like to begin presenting to the Board on a regular basis, starting at the next meeting. Other KPI’s currently maintained by EMSA are listed on the chart, as well, so the Board can see all of the items EMSA currently measures. Mr. Williamson asked the Board to review the items and to let him know if there are any others they would like to review on a regular basis. 
Dr. Shadid then asked for clarification regarding the 20% of accounts being turned to collections. He is curious as to whether those accounts include utility fee members. Steve referred the question to Ms. Lehman, who explained that currently the 20% does include every account turned to collections. However, it is planned that in January, we will have the 
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ability to separate accounts so utility members (those not providing insurance information to us) can be tracked separately from non-utility members. 
Dr. Shadid asked if any of the comparison cities used in benchmarking have a system similar to EMSA’s TotalCare. Ms. Lehman replied that each of them has some type of insurance program similar to TotalCare; however, their programs are not accessed through a city utility program, as EMSA’s are. They are a subscription program, and are very similar to TotalCare in the way they work.
Mr. Lakin asked Mr. Williamson if EMSA intends to monitor trends within the KPI’s. He would like to be able to compare current performance within KPI’s to past performance, in order to track growth or decline within the KPI’s. 
Mr. Williamson agreed, and stated it is EMSA’s intent to be able to monitor trends. He stated control charts would be made and kept of the KPI’s in order to effectively see if trends are developing. In addition to using Key Performance Indicators, Mr. Williamson told the board that he plans the continuance of EMSA’s health initiative. Mr. Williamson stated EMSA will be using the International Health Institute’s (IHI) method to continue with the health initiative, and plans to host an IHI “boot camp” for the staff in Tulsa. During the “boot camp” IHI will train staff members on how to get started with the initiative. Mr. Williamson will let the Board know when that is scheduled, and board members will be welcome to attend.
Mr. Hodges stated he knows it is important to look at KPI’s, but also feels that it is important not to have too many, as it can prevent the focus needed on the most important ones which provide the real impact.  Mr. Williamson agreed, stating he feels the first 15 KPI’s on the chart are the most important, and those should be the ones to start with. He feels the remainding KPI’s listed should be taken one by one for brief discussion after the Board has had a chance to review them.  Then the decisions can be made as to which items should be kept for measurement and which should be trimmed from the list.
Mr. Hodges stated that the measurement of true key performance indicators of the organization should be restricted to the most important items in order to maintain appropriate governance and control. He, personally, does not want to see a page of thirty indicators to have to go through and decide which to keep, as he feels that is a job for management. He agrees the board should be looking at them and monitoring them, asking questions, etc, but that it should be EMSA’s decision as to which indicators are most important to measure.
5. Response to OIG Medicare Audit
Mr. Williamson reminded the Board of the memo he sent to them previously regarding this audit by the Office of Inspector General (OIG). The audit was a “post payment” audit, 
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meaning it was performed on claims already filed by EMSA and paid for by Medicare. Now Medicare is coming back after the fact to perform the audit, and it is the Office of Inspector General who does the review.
This audit was not caused due to a complaint. It began due to a previous Medicare audit in Dallas in which billing issues were found, resulting in Medicare performing other audits all across the United States. EMSA’s audit was for medical necessity, as was a recent audit which took place in Ft. Worth. 

This is the first audit the Oklahoma Office of Inspector General has participated in. They initially called to let EMSA know they had been assigned to do the audit, but said they weren’t yet familiar with Medicare billing and payment, and asked EMSA to help train them on the processes involved. After the training, they performed the audit. 
Dr. Shadid asked if both divisions were audited. Mr. Williamson explained that only the Western Division was audited. The same staff members handle Medicare billing for both divisions, so the OIG felt there was no need to audit both divisions. 
Dr. Shadid asked if any penalties charged would then come from the Western Division. 

Mr. Williamson confirmed that if penalties are charged, they would come from the Western Division. 

EMSA has now received the letter, summary and recommendations from the OIG as a result of their audit (attached for the Board’s review). Out of the 100 claims audited, the OIG stated their opinion that EMSA inappropriately billed and was paid for ten ALS emergency transports that were not medically necessary, stating EMSA did not include the GY modifier on the claims. The OIG estimated, based on the results from the 100 runs reviewed, that EMSA improperly billed for at least 1,210 ALS emergency transports with an associated overpayment of at least $365,889. 
It is their recommendation that EMSA refund $365,889 to the federal government. 

EMSA has filed a Letter of Response, and Mr. Williamson feels quite strongly that eight of the ten claims the Office of Inspector General feels were inappropriately billed will be overturned, as those eight transports involved the use of medical IV’s, EKG’s and other things to indicate medical necessity. The response letter for EMSA, written by Mr. David Werfel, a well-respected attorney specializing in Medicare cases, indicates that all ten runs were emergency runs, but concedes two of the ten claims should probably have been 
downgraded to BLS (basic life support) emergency runs, rather than billed as ALS (Advanced Life Support) emergency runs.
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Mr. Williamson feels confident that the amount the OIG claims as an overpayment to EMSA by Medicare will be greatly reduced after further review. In a prior EMSA Medicare audit six years ago, EMSA was initially found to owe a greater amount than indicated in this audit, but ended up only owing $3,000 after an appeal. Mr. Williamson expects a similar result in this case. 

Due to the calendar of events that takes place in a process like this, a decision needs to be made as to whether to pay the $365,889 now, in order to avoid paying accrued interest on any amount it turns out EMSA owes. It is Mr. Williamson’s recommendation that the money be paid now for that reason. EMSA will receive a refund for whatever monies it is determined were not owed after the appeals process.
Upon motion made by Mr. Marrs and seconded by Dr. Shadid, the Board of Trustees voted to make a payment of $365,889.00 from EMSA to Medicare in order to avoid accrual of interest.
AYE:
Ms. Lillian Perryman, Mr. Phil Lakin, Dr. Ed Shadid, Mr. Clay Bird,
Mr. Joe Hodges, Mr. Mark Joslin, Mr. Gary Marrs, Mr. Larry Stevens

NAY:  None

ABSTENTION:   None

ABSENT:   Dr. Jim Rodgers
6. Medical Director’s Report


Mr. Williamson informed the Board that Dr. Goodloe was unable to attend today’s meeting.
The Divert Reports and Quality Improvement Summary for the month of September, 2012 are on the EMSA website for review.
7. New Business
Mr. Williamson stated that he and Ms. Perryman, the Board’s chair, had discussed and agreed to cancel the board meeting scheduled for November 28, 2012. Mr. Williamson and several key EMSA staff will be attending the annual American Ambulance Association meeting, and it is the last AAA meeting he will attend as president of the Association. As there aren’t currently any pressing issues for that month, the decision was made to next meet on December 19, 2012.  
8. Trustees’ Reports
None.
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9. Next Meeting – Wednesday, November 28, 2012 – 1:00 PM via video conference – EMSA Administrative Offices, 1111 Classen Drive, Oklahoma City, OK 73103 (Western Division) and 1417 N. Lansing Ave., Tulsa, OK 74106 (Eastern Division)
See Item 7 above – the November 28, 2012 meeting will be canceled and the EMSA Board of Trustees will meet at the next regularly scheduled meeting date of December 19, 2012.

10. Adjourn.
            The meeting was adjourned at 1:39 pm.








___________________________ 

Ann C. Laur, Assistant Secretary




Date:
